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Dear Friends, 

It has been several weeks since the Indonesian garment was 
completed; its last bastings removed, and hung away in the 
wardrobe of memories.  But it will never be possible to turn 
a final key on that wardrobe.  For this garment is of many 
colors and many designs, dyed and etched by the Master batik 
artist. Many pieces of batik take a year to complete, but in 
our seven weeks in Java, the year was crowded into less than 
two months. 

Everything moved so rapidly after that Sunday when we were 
up on the mountain that there was no time to write.  As I 
said to Ed, in most evangelistic campaigns at home, Monday 
or Saturday would be a day of rest, but not in Indonesia. We 
all lost weight, which was all to the good for everyone but 
Richard.  I am sure Barbara can fatten him up when he gets 
back to Glendive.  One of the happiest of our memories is 
that of fellowship with missionaries of other communions. 
When we reached Malang, to be there for four days, and were 
driven to the home of Tan Ik Wan, we were greeted at the 
door by a little girl with round blue eyes which looked very 
strange in this country of brown eyes. Keith and Phyllis 
Browning, World Vision missionaries from Australia had taken 
a 150-mile bus trip, two changes with two little children, to 
hear Ed preach on the Holy Spirit and His outpouring of 
power in these days.  Keith acted as Ed's translator and was 
an exceptionally good one. We had prayer meetings from 6 to 
about 9:30 every morning, then evening meetings from 5 to 8 
or 8:30; including after-meeting healing services.  Dinner 
came about 9 or 9:30.  These were exceptionally good times. 

Sunday morning Ed preached at the 7:30 service and Edwin and 
I were at the Sunday School. We had a marvelous interpreter.  
I would become so engrossed in his translation that I could 
scarcely continue.  I told the story of David and Goliath 
with a few appropriate gestures. But the interpreter, a 
Javanese Y.M.C.A. secretary, really hammed it up.  How 
Goliath strutted!  How David ripped off his armor and chose 
his pebbles with care!  And wham!  That stone really hit the 
giant!  You should have seen the little boys' eyes grow big. 

At 9:30 we started with a packed lunch for the 150-mile ride 
to Solo. They took us to a hotel where we had a good, 
refreshing, cool bath, slept about 10 minutes, and then Tan 
Kee Hian arrived from Semarang to tell us plans had been 
changed. Ed and Richard ware to follow the original one or 
two days in Solo, two in DjogelJakarta, but we were to speak 
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for fifteen minutes each at the Pentecostal Church at Solo, 
then proceed to Semarang.  The next morning we would drive 
50 miles to Kuduo to participate in the Mennonite Bible 
Conference there. "What are we supposed to do?" I asked Kee 
Sian. "I don't know," he answered, "but this is the first 
time they have asked us and since there are Javanese coming 
from hundreds of miles away we want to give them all the help 
we can. Just be ready to speak morning, afternoon, and 
night, if they want you." Right then I thought I had had it.  
I told Edwin, "When I have had classes at Wilson Synod 
School or Area School, I spent months in preparation. How is 
it possible to prepare overnight?" "What do you think that 
other preparation was for, if not to use here?" he encouraged 
me. So, after speaking at Solo and driving 75 more miles to 
Semarange, we worked out a series of classes on a few scraps 
of paper we had left. 

But it turned out to be one of our most delightful 
experiences.  They wanted us for only an hour apiece in the 
morning. Edwin gave a series of S. S. methods (which they 
need badly) and I worked on "God's plan of Redemption," with 
apologies to Jonathan Edwards and John Gerstner.  They would 
never have recognized my over-simplification, but I trust it 
was sound. We stayed at the home of the Mennonite 
missionaries, Don and Eleanor Kaufman. We not only found 
them and their 1-1/2 year old blond Keudra charming, and 
learned to appreciate the contribution of the Mennonites to 
the peace of the world, but we blessed those Pennsylvania 
farmers who sent canned food to their mission stations.  The 
thick soups, the stews, the hamburgers, the jams and jellies 
were a gift from home to appetites that had become a trifle 
jaded with "rice for breakfast, rice for dinner, rice for 
supper time" and even the special delicacies of frogs' legs, 
sharks' fin and bird nest soup, etc. We went up the mountain 
after the last morning and stayed overnight at the big house 
where the Mennonite nurses from Canada and Germany live, ate 
in the small house where Dr. and Mrs. Nacktigall also had 
delicious American food, and saw the hospital where Dr. 
Nachtigall had treated 336 patients the day before. 

We returned to Semarang early in the morning and were taken 
up another mountain to Semanggtung where Edwin and I and the 
Semarang choir were to conduct a service at an old Dutch 
Reformed Church which was supposed to be dead.  The service 
lasted 2-1/2 hours, including the music the Semanggung 
church provided. We had good interpreters, which is very 
important. The place was not only packed, but the street 
outside crowded.  After this, we drove back to Semarang, 
picking up Ed and Richard on the way. 

Saturday morning we drove 50 miles to Pati in time for the 
9:00 A.M. service at the Javanese church.  We were set for a 
3-day session, mornings at the Javanese, late afternoon at 
the Chinese church.  Sunday the Javanese pastor came for us, 
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said plans were changed for us, and after evening dinner we 
were to drive to Semarang to speak in the Presbyterian Church 
(old Dutch Reformed Church) there.  It seemed the people of 
this church had drawn their robes about them and had no 
fellowship with any other churches. But they heard that 
Edwin and I had spoken at the Semanggung Presbyterian Church 
and thought we should speak to them. We really had leaned on 
Paul's "Pharisee of the Pharisees" bit at Semanggung.  "You 
are Presbyterians? So are we, etc. But I count this all as 
loss for the excellency of the knowledge." 

This was the first break towards fellowship with other 
churches that this largest Protestant church in Middle Java 
had ever made, and the Isa Almasih (indigenous church) was 
delighted. Their choir sang and afterwards the Presbyterians 
gave us dinner and put on an entertainment for their young 
people. 

It is impossible for you to read a lengthy account of all 
our experiences.  But God is working in Java.  Perhaps He 
will send missionaries from Asia to us, as He did in the day 
of Paul.  They have so little in things but so much of the 
spirit. Now that we have come out, we read our slick and 
sophisticated magazines and pray that a fresh wind may blow 
out of the gates of dawn.  Yes, the batik garment is 
finished, but it must be taken out of the wardrobe and worn; 
each color was painted by the Master Artist, each design 
etched by Him, and new beauties appear to us as we re-
examine each small section. 

We hope to see many of you in November. Until then we hope 
to rest in Hawaii. 

With love, 

Helen Hurrell 


